
 
 

2 February 2024 

Karen Jones 

NPTCBC 

Civic Centre 

Port Talbot 

SA13 1PJ  

 

Dear stakeholder, 

 

Re: Police and Crime Commissioner Election –South Wales Police Area                                    

Thursday 2 May 2024 

 

As the Police Area Returning Officer (PARO) for the South Wales police area, I am 

writing to provide key information and relevant dates for the Police and Crime 

Commissioner election (PCC) scheduled to take place on Thursday 2 May 2024. 

 

Introduction 

 

In Wales there are four police areas South Wales, Gwent, Dyfed Powys and North 

Wales. South Wales covers the administrative areas of seven unitary authorities - 

Bridgend, Cardiff, Neath Port Talbot, Swansea, Merthyr Tydfil, Rhondda Cynon Taf 

and the Vale of Glamorgan.  

 

The Election process is governed by the terms of the Police Reform and Social 

Responsibility Act 2011 and other relevant legislation. I will be assisted in my duties 

by six Local Returning Officers (LROs) from the other local authorities who are also 

subject to national legislative requirements and guidance.  

 

Police Area Returning Officer (PARO) role 

 

As Police Area Returning Officer (PARO), I am responsible for the overall conduct of 

the PCC election for the South Wales police area, and for liaising with the LROs in 

the South Wales police area. 

 

I am also responsible for giving notice of the election, the nomination procedure, 

encouraging participation, ensuring that the candidate election address requirements 

and the procedures for submitting those addresses are complied with, the collation of 

local totals and calculation of the result and finally the declaration of the result.  

 



 

 

Local Returning Officer (LRO) role 

 

Local Returning Officers (LROs) are responsible for ensuring the election is 

administered effectively in their voting area including the provision of polling stations, 

the printing of ballot papers, appointing polling station staff, the conduct of the poll, 

managing the postal vote process, the verification and count in their voting area and 

transmission of the local totals to the PARO.  

 

Potential combined elections 

 

In Wales, the 2024 PCC elections are scheduled to take place on Thursday 2 May.  

 

However, there remains the potential for a UK Parliamentary general election to also 

be held on the same day at very short notice.  

 

Due to the complexity this arrangement could involve and to try and minimise risk 

within the electoral process, the potential of combined elections has been factored 

into all my logistic election planning including the verification and timing of the PCC 

count processes. 

 

Candidates and agents 

 

Dedicated web pages will be available, providing information for candidates and 

agents, and will be updated in due course with links to the downloadable forms 

(including the nomination pack) and other PARO updates. Please visit:  

 

www.npt.gov.uk/elections 

 

On Monday 11 March 2024 at 3:30pm via Microsoft Teams a representative from the 

Electoral Commission, the office of the South Wales Police Commissioner, and I will 

be hosting a candidate and agent briefing session and providing an overview of the 

role of Police and Crime Commissioner.  

 

The briefing session will provide vital information for potential candidates and their 

agents including the nomination procedure, polling information, the verification and 

count process, candidate spending and election expenses and finally the role and 

responsibilities of the Police and Crime Commissioner and arrangements for the 

declaration of acceptance of office for the elected candidate.  

 

A further briefing session for candidates and agents will also be provided after the 

close of nominations on Thursday 18 April at 11:00am.   

 

 

 

 

http://www.npt.gov.uk/elections


 

 

Polling Day 

 

The poll will take place on Thursday 2 May 2024 from 7am until 10pm. Each LRO 

will be responsible for the conduct of the poll and polling stations in their voting area. 

 

Ballot papers will be printed with a Unique Identifying Mark (UIM) individual to each 

LRO voting area along with an official mark set by the PARO. 

 

The Ballot Paper colour for the South Wales police area will be Pearl Grey.  

 

Verification and Count 

 

The verification and count of the PCC Election will be conducted at local counting 

centres across the South Wales area with a regional hub based at the Princess 

Royal Theatre, Port Talbot, SA13 1PJ where I shall declare the final result of the 

election. The process to be followed requires local declarations of result in each 

authority area followed by a collated, overall result for South Wales.  

 

All LROs in the South Wales Police Area will commence the verification on       

Friday, 3 May, 2024 if the PCC election take place as a stand-alone poll. 

 

The count will commence after the conclusion of the verification process on Friday, 3 

May, 2024, if the PCC election takes place as a stand-alone poll. 

 

In the event that the poll is combined with a UK Parliamentary election, for both 

elections, the verification process will take place following the close of polls at 10pm 

on Thursday 2 May, with the count deferred until Sunday, 5 May, 2024. 

 

Each LRO will be responsible for communicating the verification totals to myself, and 

at the close of the verification each LRO will also secure all ballot papers until the 

commencement of the count process.  

 

Details of when each LRO will be starting their count will be made available on the 

PARO website – www.npt.gov.uk/elections 

 

The count will be administered using the ‘First Past the Post’ voting system, as 

opposed to the Supplementary Vote system as used for previous Police and Crime 

Commissioner elections. This is due to a change in the law introduced by the UK 

Government via the Elections Act 2022.  

 

As PARO I will provide updates at the regional hub venue via social media and direct 

to LROs throughout both the verification and count, although due to the size of the 

South Wales Police Area it remains difficult to estimate how long the count process 

will take and my emphasis will be on accuracy as opposed to speed.  

http://www.npt.gov.uk/elections


 

 

I trust the above information is of assistance and sets out the initial planning towards 

an effective and efficient PCC election in the South Wales Police Area. Should you 

require any further information please visit: 

 

www.npt.gov.uk/elections 

 

or contact Rhys George, Electoral Services Manager for Neath Port Talbot Council 

Tel: 01639 763330 email: r.j.george@npt.gov.uk).  

 

I am also asking LROs to make this letter available more widely, including to their 

local authority elected members.  

 

Yours sincerely, 

 
 

Karen Jones  

South Wales Police Area Returning Officer  
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Appendix 1  

Stand-alone PCC election key dates 
 

Date 
 
Monday 11 March 2024 
(3:30pm-4:30pm) 

  
Monday 25 March 2024 
 
Tuesday 26 March 2024 -  
Friday 5 April 2024                  
(between 10am and 4pm on any working day) 

 
 

Friday 5 April 2024 
(by 4pm) 

  
Friday 5 April 2024 
(by 4pm) 

 
Monday 8 April 2024                 
(by 4pm)  

 
Thursday 18 April 2024 
(11:00-12:00pm) 

 
Tuesday 16 April 2024  
 
  
Wednesday 17 April 2024            
(by 5pm) 
 
Wednesday 24 April 2024 
(by 5pm)  

 
Wednesday 24 April 2024 
(by 5pm)  

 
no later than                        
Wednesday 24 April 2024 
(by 5pm)  

 
Thursday 2 May 2024             
 
Friday 3 May 2024           
(commence by 10am) if stand-alone 

or Sunday 5 May 2024 
(commence by 10am) if combined with UKPGE  

Event 
 
Candidates and agents briefing session  
(pre-nominations) 
 
Notice of election 
 
Delivery of nomination papers 
 
 
 

Deadline for withdrawals of nomination 
 
 

Deadline for notification of appointment of 
election agents  
 
Statement of Persons Nominated  
 
Candidates and agents briefing session          
(post-nominations)  
 
Deadline for receiving applications for 
registration. 
 
Deadline for receiving or amending postal vote 
applications 
 
Deadline for receiving applications for Voter 
Authority Certificates  
 
Deadline for receiving proxy applications 
 
Publication of Notice of Poll 
 
 
 
Polling Day 
 
PCC Verification and Count process 
 
  
 

 

  



 

 

Appendix 2 

Useful links and contacts 

 

Contact web links 

South Wales PARO website  www.npt.gov.uk/elections 

The Electoral Commission  www.electoralcommission.org.uk 

Office of the South Wales PCC www.commissioner.south-wales.police.uk 

 

Contact e-mail address 

PARO South Wales – Karen Jones chief.executive@npt.gov.uk    

LRO – Bridgend – Mark Shephard mark.shephard@bridgend.gov.uk  

LRO – Cardiff – Paul Orders paul.orders@cardiff.gov.uk  

LRO – Merthyr Tydfil – Ellis Cooper ellis.cooper@cardiff.gov.uk 

LRO – Neath Port Talbot – Karen 
Jones 

chief.executive@npt.gov.uk  

LRO – Rhondda Cynon Taf – 
Andrew Wilkins 

andrew.s.wilkins@rctcbc.gov.uk 

LRO – Swansea – Martin Nicholls martin.nicholls@swansea.gov.uk  

LRO – Vale of Glamorgan – Rob 
Thomas 

drthomas@valeofglamorgan.gov.uk  

  

Electoral Services – Bridgend  electoral@bridgend.gov.uk 

Electoral Services – Cardiff electoralservices@cardiff.gov.uk 

Electoral Services – Merthyr Tydfil  electoral@merthyr.gov.uk 

Electoral Services – Neath Port 
Talbot  

elections@npt.gov.uk 

Electoral Services – RCT electoralservices@rctcbc.gov.uk 

Electoral Services – Swansea elections@swansea.gov.uk  

Electoral Services – Vale of 
Glamorgan  

electoralregistration@valeofglamorgan.gov.uk 
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